PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, May 15, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, May 15, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

New Members and Reorganization of the Board
Chairman Quintal welcomed newly-elected members Ken Tavares and Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr., as well as re-elected incumbent David Malaguti.
Town Clerk Larry Pizer conducted the oath-of-office ceremony for the members-elect and swore in Selectman Tavares (for a two-year term ending in 2009), Selectman Malaguti (for a three-year term ending in 2010), and Selectman Machado (for a three-year term ending in 2010). 
Chairman Quintal asked the new members if they would like to share any thoughts.
Selectman Tavares noted that his year away from the Board has given him time to reflect, re-energize, and come back to the Board ready to work actively with his colleagues on the issues facing the Town.  He offered thanks to all those who supported his campaign and assured those who did not that he would work diligently to gain their trust. 
Selectman Malaguti expressed gratitude to his supporters and noted that he was happy to return to a five-member board, with whom he promised to work toward further accomplishments on behalf of the voters.  
Selectman Machado thanked his many campaign colleagues and supporters, noting especially the many young supporters who involved themselves in the campaign process.  He thanked the voters and noted that he looks forward to serving the community.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to re-appoint Richard J. Quintal, Jr. as Chairman of the Board of Selectmen.  Voted 5-0, approved.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to re-appoint Jean S. Loewenberg as Vice Chairman of the Board of Selectmen.  Voted 5-0, approved.  

Town Manager’s Report

Town Manager Mark Sylvia welcomed the new members of the Board and assured them that he and his staff stand ready to work with them. 
Herring Festival / Fishway Dedication – Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that on Saturday, May 19, 2007 the Town of Plymouth will be hosting the Herring Festival from 10 a.m. to 3 p.m. at Jenney Park (near Jenney Grist Mill).  At 11 a.m., Mr. Sylvia said, the Town, in conjunction with the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) will be dedicating the newly-constructed fishway at the site.   This event, he added, is also an opportunity to recognize David Gould, Plymouth’s Director of Environmental Management, for the recent “Environmental Hero” award he received from NOAA.

Repair Work at Frazier State Pier – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to report that the Town has received an update from the Department of Conservation & Recreation (DCR) on the repair work being conducted on Frazier State Pier.  The work, Mr. Sylvia explained, began April 30th and is designed to enhance the safety of the pier through replacement and improvement of fender piles, selected deck timber, and handrails (bringing them to current safety standards).  

The project, Mr. Sylvia said, is funded by the Rivers & Harbors Program of the DCR Office of Waterways and will cost approximately $350,000.   DCR is working diligently with our Harbor Master's staff and others, Mr. Sylvia said, to minimize impacts to visitors and customers while the work is being done. All work in the berthing area, the deck, and the inland handrail, Mr. Sylvia noted, will be completed before June 10, 2007, in time for the 50th anniversary celebration of the Mayflower II’s arrival in Plymouth.   

The remaining work, Mr. Sylvia said, will be completed by June 30, 2007, and DCR has recently awarded contracts for additional landscaping work, the installation of a new orientation kiosk, and the painting of the comfort station at Pilgrim Memorial State Park.  This work will begin in May, Mr. Sylvia noted, and is expected to be completed by June 15, 2007. 
Tour of Fort Devens / MassDevelopment – Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation and the Town of Plymouth have organized a tour of MassDevelopment’s redevelopment project at Fort Devens.   The tour, Mr. Sylvia explained, was organized to provide Plymouth officials with the opportunity to acquire a sense of the projects and work in which MassDevelopment participates.
Licenses

Automatic Amusement 

· Guiseppe Garibaldi Club, 36 Castle Street, applied for a fifth automatic amusement machine.  According to the Building Department, there is enough square footage for this machine.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above Automatic Amusement License for Guiseppe Garibaldi Club.  Voted 5-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Philippe Ducrot, requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for May 18, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a dinner wine tasting.

Liquor liability is in place.

Selectman Malaguti inquired as to why Our House Services has not simply applied for an Annual Wine and Malt License.  Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi responded that, within the licensing regulations, each owner under the business name may apply for up to 30 one-day licenses per year.  Within Our House Services, Ms. Arrighi said, there are three owners.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt License for Our House Services.  Voted 5-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator

· Habilitation Assistance, 434 Court Street, applied for three operators:
Peter Norkus, 8 Swifts Beach Road, Wareham

Richard Johnson, 531 Federal Furnace Road, Plymouth

Darlene Johnson, 531 Federal Furnace Road, Plymouth

Background checks and driving records show no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above Vehicle for Hire Operator Licenses for Peter Norkus, Richard Johnson, and Darlene Johnson of Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 5-0, approved.

Pole Petition

· NSTAR Petition 07-05: One petition covering the installation of one (1) new pole on Long Pond Road in Plymouth.  This is necessary to energize a school traffic signal at 126 Long Pond Road.  

Selectman Tavares acknowledged and agreed with recent concerns voiced by former Selectman Anthony Schena about NSTAR’s performance for and responsiveness to Plymouth residents.   Because this pole benefits the school, Selectman Tavares said, this will be the last pole petition he will approve for NSTAR until they agree to appear before the Board.   

Selectman Malaguti echoed Selectman Tavares’ comments, noting his opinion that NSTAR’s public relations and consumer treatment is horrendous.   Like Selectman Tavares, Selectman Malaguti stated that he would approve this final pole petition because it is safety-related for the school.  
Selectman Loewenberg noted that she would approve the pole petition with the confidence that Ms. Arrighi would ensure that NSTAR appear before the Board to address their concerns. 
Ms. Arrighi verified that she has been in touch with NSTAR representatives, and she noted that she would confirm arrangements for an appearance before the Board.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above Pole Petition for NSTAR.  Voted 5-0, approved.

Junk Collector (Amendment)

· Paul Almeida 24 Hour Towing, Inc., 10 Columbus Road, requested an amendment to its Junk Collector License, changing its name from Almeida’s Metals to Paul Almeida 24 Hour Towing, Incorporated.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above Junk Collector Amendment for Paul Almeida 24 Hour Towing, Inc.  Voted 5-0, approved.

Multiple Licenses in Conjunction With Public Hearings

· Your Next Meal Corp. d/b/a The Blue Eyed Crab Grill & Raw Bar, 170 Water Street, requested the following licenses in conjunction with their request for a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License:

· Common Victualler 

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Applying for radio, TV 

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m. 

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m. 

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the Building and Health departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved the above licenses for Your Next Meal Corp. d/b/a The Blue Eyed Crab Grill & Raw Bar.  Voted 5-0, approved.

· Pepper Dining, Inc. d/b/a Chili’s Grill & Bar, 2 Plaza Way requested the following licenses in conjunction with their request for a transfer of an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License from Brinker Massachusetts Corp. d/b/a Chili’s Grill, 2 Plaza Way to Pepper Dining, Inc. d/b/a Chili’s Grill & Bar, 2 Plaza Way:

· Common Victualler 

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m. 

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m. 

Due to the magnitude of this transaction (all Chili’s in Massachusetts are being transferred), the ABCC has already reviewed the documents and approved the transfer.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved the above licenses for Pepper Dining, Inc. d/b/a Chili’s Grill & Bar.  Voted 5-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the May 8, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.  [Note: Chairman Quintal, Selectman Loewenberg, and Selectman Malaguti were present at the May 8, 2007 meeting.] 
Andy Lynn Boats – The Board approved a request by Andy Lynn Boats to expand its ticket booth on Plymouth Town Wharf, with the understanding that all lease requirements will be met.

Appointment to Historic District Commission – The Board appointed Samantha Nichols to the Historic District Commission for a term ending June 30, 2009.  Ms. Nichols was the only applicant for the vacant at-large seat on the Commission.

Appointment to Historic District Commission – The Board appointed Anthony Provenzano, Jr. to the Historic District Commission for a term ending June 30, 2009.  Mr. Provenzano was the only applicant for the vacant registered voter seat on the Commission.

Cordage Seaport Project / Office of Environmental Affairs – The Board gave its approval to the Chairman to sign the letter to Secretary Ian A. Bowles of the Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs regarding the Notice of Project Change filed for the Cordage Seaport project.

Public Hearing – New All Alcohol Package Store License
Village Vineyards, Village at Colony Place

Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws to consider the application for a New All Alcohol Package Store License from Village Vineyards, Inc. d/b/a Village Vineyards Fine Wine and Spirits, Village at Colony Place, Randolph Morgan, Manager.  Notice of the hearing was given and those wishing to be heard on the matter were invited to attend.

Attorney David Gay appeared before the Board on behalf of Village Vineyards, Inc. to address the application for a New All Alcohol Package Store License.   He noted that Plymouth’s two remaining package store licenses have been available for quite some time now, and he stated that Village Vineyards would provide specialized—not redundant—products and services geared towards a specific customer population.
Mark Nadeau, president of Village Vineyards, handed out informational packets to the Board.

Chairman Quintal accepted the packets from Mr. Nadeau but made note for the record that applicants should provide handout materials to the Board’s administrative assistant at least one week in advance of the hearing.   

Mr. Nadeau explained to the Board that he and his business partner are intending to make Village Vineyards a boutique-style wine and spirits location with unique items, specialized staff, and a full calendar of educational events.  He reminded the audience that Village Vineyards’ first application to the Board in January 2007 was denied due to a split vote of 2-2 from the then-four-member Board, with the two opposing members citing lack of public need for another package store in that region of town.   Mr. Nadeau contended that the package stores within proximity of the Village at Colony Place have a different range of products and services and thus serve a divergent public need.   The developers of Colony Place, Mr. Nadeau said, have courted Village Vineyards as an ideal fit for their proposed village ‘lifestyle center’ and the type of customers that will be shopping at Colony Place.  Mr. Nadeau then provided some background information on the experience he and Randolph Morgan, his business partner, bring to their proposed investment.  
Gary Darman of Colony Place addressed the Board and explained that he and his business partners are intending to create a special shopping experience at the Village at Colony Place with a mixture of restaurants, small shops, and destination attractions, much like the Derby Street Shoppes in Hingham.  Village Vineyards, Mr. Darman said, will be an important facet to the services offered within the ‘lifestyle center,’ and he asked the Board to help him and his colleagues complete the development they have envisioned.  
Chairman Quintal provided a brief account of the vote taken on January 9, 2007 for the new members, explaining that Selectman Loewenberg and Selectman Schena voted to approve the license, and Selectman Malaguti and Chairman Quintal voted against granting the license.  In the 2-2 split vote, Chairman Quintal said, the motion to approve the license did not carry without a majority.   Chairman Quintal pointed out that, some months prior to the Village Vineyards application, the Board denied the package store application for Sam’s Club, which is also located in Colony Place, with the main reasoning that there was a lack of public need for another package store in that area.
Chairman Quintal then opened the hearing for public comment in favor of the application.  No one rose to address the Board.
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing for public comment in opposition to the application.
Mike Karagosian, owner of Plymouth Liquors, spoke against the application from Village Vineyards, citing the proximity of their proposed location to his business.  Mr. Karagosian said that his business, along with the other thirteen package store license holders in the downtown/North Plymouth area, can order high-end wines and specialty products for their customers, and, hence, he argued that Village Vineyards would not be filling a distinct consumer need. 
Chris Muller, owner of the Wine Barrel, addressed the Board and described the similarities between the products and services his business provides and those proposed by Village Vineyards.  Mr. Muller spoke against the application and expressed his concern that—as an owner of a business in the downtown district—a duplicative business within a four-mile radius would create unwarranted competition.  
Ron Riley expressed his opposition to the Village Vineyards application, based on the proximity of several nearby package stores.  
Sue Hickey spoke against the application, noting that she does not wish to see a downtown business take on yet another challenge from the large retail developments that have come to town in recent years.  
Mr. Darman of Colony Place addressed the Board again to ensure that the granting of package store licenses was not used with the intent to discourage or eliminate competition.  
Chairman Quintal assured Mr. Darman that competition would not be a factor in their decision.  Seeing no further comment, Chairman Quintal closed the public comment portion of the hearing and opened the discussion to the Board.

Selectman Malaguti noted that the Board’s support of the Colony Place development should not be questioned based on a decision for one retailer within the entire scope of the project.  He held up a map showing the locations of the Town’s package store licenses, noting that 12 package stores fall within a three-mile radius of Colony Place.  In regards to granting package store licenses, Selectman Malaguti said, he bases his decisions on serving the public need.   He noted that he has no issues with Village Vineyards or Colony Place; he simply does not want to see a liquor store on every corner. 
Selectman Tavares inquired about the license allowance for Plymouth through the state, and the process of petitioning for more licenses.  
Mr. Sylvia explained that the package store license allowance is based on population.  The Town of Plymouth, Mr. Sylvia said, could apply for additional licenses through a special act of the legislature—which Plymouth has already done—or wait for the next census in 2010 to trigger an increase based on population.

Chairman Quintal noted that he remains steadfast in his decision to not support the Village Vineyards application, based on his perception of a lack of public need around that locality.  As development increases and the Town’s demographics change, Chairman Quintal said, more applicants will come forward for the remaining two licenses to serve the new populations in these areas.  

Selectman Loewenberg addressed her vote on the Sam’s Club package store license application, as it was raised during the course of the hearing.  Selectman Loewenberg noted that her vote against the Sam’s Club application was based on zoning concerns for the proposed changes that accompanied their proposal.  In her opinion, Selectman Loewenberg said, Village Vineyards is fitting to the area, and since the Town can petition for more package store licenses to serve future developing areas of town, she feels that Village Vineyards can be accommodated.  
Chairman Quintal closed the hearing.

Selectman Tavares made a motion to grant an All Alcohol Package Store License to Village Vineyards, and Selectman Loewenberg seconded the motion.   Selectman Tavares asked for an opportunity for further discussion, and he made note that most of the Town’s package stores thrive within close proximity of one another because of service and product, not simply location.   
In response to Selectman Tavares’ motion to approve the license and Selectman Loewenberg’s subsequent second, the Board voted 2-3, resulting in a denial of the application for an All Alcohol Package Store License from Village Vineyards.  Chairman Quintal, Selectman Malaguti, and Selectman Machado cast the opposing votes.
Public Hearing – Transfer of All Alcohol Restaurant License

Brinker Massachusetts Corp. d/b/a Chili’s Grill, 2 Plaza Way

to Pepper Dining, Inc. d/b/a Chili’s Grill & Bar, 2 Plaza Way

Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws to consider the application for a transfer of an All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License from Brinker Massachusetts Corp. d/b/a Chili’s Grill, 2 Plaza Way, Michael Feltch, Manager to Pepper Dining, Inc. d/b/a Chili’s Grill & Bar, 2 Plaza Way, Michael Feltch, Manager.  Notice of the hearing was given and those wishing to be heard on the matter were invited to attend.

Michael Feltch, Manager, addressed the Board on behalf of Pepper Dining, Incorporated’s application for transfer of an All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License.  Mr. Feltch explained to the Board that the recent acquisition of Brinker Massachusetts Corporation by Pepper Dining Incorporated requires the transfer of licenses for every Chili’s franchise across the state.  Otherwise, Mr. Feltch said, no changes have been made to the restaurant or its management.  

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing for public comment in favor or in opposition to the application for transfer.   No one rose to address the Board.
Chairman Quintal closed the hearing.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board approved a Transfer of an All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License from Brinker Massachusetts Corp. to Pepper Dining, Inc.  Voted 5-0, approved.
Public Hearing – New All Alcohol Restaurant License

Your Next Meal Corporation d/b/a The Blue Eyed Crab Grill & Raw Bar

Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws to consider the application for a New All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License from Your Next Meal Corporation d/b/a The Blue Eyed Crab Grill & Raw Bar, James F. Casey, Manager.  Notice of the hearing was given and those wishing to be heard on the matter were invited to attend.

James Casey, Manager, addressed the Board on behalf of the application.  Mr. Casey explained that, after 15 years as a chef in the restaurant industry, this is his first time as a business owner.  His intent, he said, is to have his small waterfront restaurant (in the former Ilaria location) operate 12 months of the year, specializing in quality seafood dishes.  The restaurant, Mr. Casey explained, will have only seven bar stools and will close shortly after the kitchen closes.    

After a brief question and answer period between the Board and Mr. Casey, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing for public comment in favor or in opposition to the license application.   No one rose to address the Board.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board approved a New All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License for Your Next Meal Corporation d/b/a The Blue Eyed Crab Grill & Raw Bar.  Voted 5-0, approved.

Public Comment

Selectman Loewenberg addressed the Board from the podium and congratulated Selectmen Malaguti, Tavares, and Machado on their election to the Board, noting that she is pleased to again have a full, five-member board.  

Selectman Loewenberg went on to address the recent incident during which she removed and discarded campaign signs that were placed illegally on Town property.   She explained that she would like people to understand the emotional reaction she had when she saw the signs at the intersection of Clark and Long Pond Roads during her drive home.  She acknowledged using poor judgment in removing the signs, rather than waiting to call the Town’s Building Inspector the next day.   Selectman Loewenberg noted that she has apologized to each of the candidates whose signs she removed, and she then offered her apology to the citizens of Plymouth.   From this incident, she said, she would like to see something positive arise, and she asked the Board to honor those candidates who obey the rules around placement of campaign signs by creating a more effective way of enforcing the Town’s sign bylaws with those who do not. 

Selectman Machado addressed the Board from the podium to read a letter from Rick Sorensen, manager of Sam Diego’s Restaurant.  In the letter, Mr. Sorensen attributes a dramatic drop in business at his restaurant to the downtown parking plan.  Selectman Machado emphasized his wish to see the downtown revitalized, and he noted a plan he has devised to make Main Street one-way and add more parking spaces.  
Carl Finer spoke to the Board of his concerns about the condition of Burial Hill.  As a Colonial Lantern Tour guide who leads tours of visitors through the cemetery on a regular basis, Mr. Finer said that the broken headstones, litter, and overall disheveled look of Burial Hill is an embarrassment to the Town.  He urged the Board to ensure that this historic landmark is restored and kept clean.  On another note, Mr. Finer asked that the Board consider supporting any efforts by the Wampanoag Tribe of Southeastern Massachusetts to bring a casino to Plymouth, and he pointed out that the Town has a growing problem of abandoned vehicles in wooded areas.
Mr. Sylvia acknowledged Mr. Finer’s concerns about Burial Hill and explained that the Town has worked, for some time, on the “Pilgrim Necklace” plan, in which the historic cemetery is included.   Resources have been invested through consulting firms and Town staff, Mr. Sylvia said, to look at the best ways to improve and tie Plymouth’s attractions, parks, and open space together in long term plan.   Mr. Sylvia pointed out that a meeting regarding the Pilgrim Necklace plan will occur within the next few weeks.  
Selectman Machado asked why our state and federal legislators have not done more to help Plymouth preserve one of the country’s oldest cemeteries. 
Mr. Sylvia responded that, whenever Plymouth has asked for funding through grants, our legislators have come to our aid in full support.  With a detailed proposal through the Pilgrim Necklace plan, Mr. Sylvia explained, our legislators will have a tangible, specific project for which they can advocate on Plymouth’s behalf. 
Mr. Sylvia acknowledged that litter at Burial Hill (and throughout Plymouth) has been one of the Town’s biggest challenges.   Mr. Sylvia noted that David Gould, Acting Director of Public Works, has authorized some overtime for DPW staff to conduct additional litter pick-up, and he pointed out that the Town hopes to utilize the Plymouth County Sheriff’s litter removal resources to improve the visual character of the Town for residents and tourists alike.   

Scott Gustafson addressed the Board and congratulated the new members, and he commended the Selectmen for the work they do on (what he considers) a volunteer basis.   Mr. Gustafson then acknowledged Selectman Loewenberg’s apology for her actions regarding the campaign signs, noting he, like many people, has responded emotionally before and done things that were, perhaps, not in his best judgment.   In his opinion, he said, Selectman Loewenberg has always made insightful and intelligent decisions, and the words she shared earlier in the meeting reinforced that for him.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

New Business
Committee Appointments – Selectman Tavares suggested that prospective committee appointees appear before the Board for consideration of their appointment, given the importance and influence that committee members have.   He hypothesized that including the applicants for consideration in the Administrative Notes portion of the meeting may not give committee appointments the attention they warrant.  
Chairman Quintal responded that he would like to see the number of Town committees downsized, and he noted that he would consider Selectman Tavares’ suggestion.
Letters
Roadway Around Town Wharf – Selectman Malaguti noted a letter he received regarding the condition of the roadway around Town Wharf, and he directed it to Mr. Sylvia’s attention.  
Adjournment of Meeting
Chairman Quintal adjourned the meeting, and Selectman Malaguti concurred with the motion.  No objections to adjournment were made, and the Board concluded its meeting.
Tiffany Park, Clerk
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